DRAFT  New Durham Board of Selectmen minutes   11/02/09


DRAFT- These minutes are strictly a draft copy and are awaiting amendment or approval at a subsequent duly noticed public meeting. Amendments to these minutes will be noted in the minutes of said meeting.  They are being posted on the web site as a draft copy for public informational use.   

New Durham Board of Selectmen

Minutes of Meeting    ~     November 2, 2009

Town Hall 

Members Present: David Bickford, Theresa Jarvis  (Ron Gehl called away for a family emergency)

Others Present: Town Administrator (TA) April Whittaker, Road Agent (RA) Mark Fuller, Police Chief Shawn Bernier, Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer (BI/CEO) Arthur Capello, Corporal Reggie Meattey, Carol Allen, Skip Fadden, Cathy Orlowicz, Ellen Phillips, Katie Woods, Ryan Noonan, Gigi Giambanco 

1. Call to Order – Acting Chairperson David Bickford called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. The Board discussed the fact that the camera was not operating properly and the meeting could not be videotaped. Selectman Terry Jarvis brought up the taping policy, that stipulates the meetings need to be recorded.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis to waive the taping policy this evening due to lack of equipment; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

2. Citizens’ Forum – Cathy Orlowicz of the Boodey House Committee submitted a raffle permit application for a raffle to be held at the Christmas Craft Fair at the New Durham School. She said there would be a daily prize from December 1 – 25, 2009, with all money going toward the reconstruction and restoration of the Boodey House. Police Chief Shawn Bernier said he had no issues with the raffle.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis that the application for the raffle permit for the Boodey House Committee be approved as presented; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Corporal Reggie Meattey representing for the “New Durham Police Department Association” announced they raised $700 with the wood cord raffle. The money is to be split 50/50 with the New Durham School’s fifth grade for its trip to Ferry Beach. Recorder Cathy Allyn drew the ticket, with the winner of the raffle being Ron Bjork.

Ms. Allyn announced the New Durham Public Library will hold its third annual “Edible Book Fair” on November 14, 2009 at 1:00 p.m.

3. Department Reports

Highway – Road Agent Mark Fuller reported the town beach wall is finished, the work done by Hamilton Landscaping. MacKay Aggregates donated the sand, and the Town hauled out the rocks. He said a four foot orange fence has been erected at the end of the wall. Town Administrator April Whittaker said it was there so snowmobilers would be aware of the new wall and to seek out the newly cut trail to the left hand side of the beach lot. Chair Bickford asked if the project was within budget. RA Fuller said it was not, but that it had been covered. TA Whittaker expressed thanks to Ron Gehl, who donated thousands of dollars worth of time in engineering costs. She said it took 18 months to get the Wetlands Permit. Chair Bickford said Selectman Gehl designed the project. Selectman Jarvis said he had to keep resubmitting plans as the state changed submission requirements.

Building - Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer (BI/CEO) Arthur Capello said code issues are proceeding. He said he has issued 80 building permits this year, not too many fewer than last year.

Police – Chief Bernier thanked Mike Varney of the New Durham Police Department for leading an AED/CPR class so that everyone in the police department is now certified. He requested a non-public session regarding personnel.

Chair Bickford asked him about people picking up wood left along the roadside from cuttings for utility lines. Chief Bernier said his officers are watching for that, and reminded residents that such wood belongs to the landowner. Permission to remove it must be obtained.

4. Public Hearings

Chair Bickford, at 7:16 p.m., opened a public hearing pursuant to RSA 41:9-a to amend and increase the fee for acceptance of microwaves at the Town’s Transfer Station, and increase Police Detail fees to $58.00 per hour.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis to open the public hearing; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

RA Fuller advised the Town would now charge to dispose of microwaves as the recycling pick up vendor was now charging the town.   Selectman Jarvis asked if it went from free disposal to $10 because the Town has to pay for disposal, and RA Fuller said microwaves are now considered e-waste. Skip Fadden said he had no problem with it, but the fee seemed high since you can purchase a small microwave for $19.99. RA Fuller said the Town is charged $20 to dispose of a microwave. He said disposal fees of other items fluctuate, sometimes daily, offsetting this new charge to dispose of microwaves. He said he tried to keep the costs down and reach a happy medium.

Chief Bernier said the police special detail rates need to be increased from $37 to $55 per hour. He explained that the officer is paid at the special detail rate,   and the Town needs  the rest to cover the cruiser, retirement, and administrative overhead. TA Whittaker answered “The Baysider’s” reporter that the increase is to cover the State of New Hampshire down shifting of 5% onto towns and cities towards the police  retirement costs.   She advised that  six months ago the detail cost was amended and increased to $47 per the last public hearing on the matter. Chief Bernier said every detail uses a cruiser, and generally involves traffic control. He said the officers make more than time and a half on details. He said all surrounding towns have increased detail fees to this amount.

· Motion by Selectman Jarvis to close the public hearing; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously. 

· Motion by Selectman Jarvis that the fees to accept microwaves, as part of the Solid Waste Facility and Mandatory Recycling Ordinance, be set at $10.00 per microwave; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

· Motion by Selectman Jarvis to increase the police detail fees to $55.00 per hour, effective immediately; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Raffle Application – After perusing a raffle permit application for Team Vista at Kingswood Middle School, Chair Bickford remarked that the law indicates the permit be obtained in the municipality where the drawing will take place. TA Whittaker said it appeared the middle school was covering itself at this point out of courtesy. Chief Bernier stated that the application provides him the means to know about a raffle,  and if people call him regarding sales of tickets, he can tell them it is a legitimate raffle. Selectman Jarvis said this could be used as an educational tool, whereby the Town could thank them for applying but advise they do not need a permit in New Durham, as the drawing will be held in Wolfeboro. Chair Bickford said the Board did not need to go forward with this.

Public Hearing continued

At 7:30 p.m., Chair Bickford opened a public hearing under the Terms and Conditions of RSA 31:95-e regarding acceptance of personal property over $5,000. 

TA Whittaker said the fire department was the lucky recipient of two Trane centrifugal fan gas unit heaters from Rich Hansell of RTH Mechanical Contractors Inc. in Brentwood, NH for the fire station. She said Kevin Ruel would convert the natural gas units to propane. BI/CEO Capello said it is easy to convert and that Mr. Ruel is a licensed gas fitter. Chair Bickford asked if any other costs would be involved. BI/CEO Capello said only the fitting. Selectman Jarvis said the Town was lucky, if no member of the public had a problem with accepting the heaters. She noted that Mr. Ruel has again donated his time. BI/CEO Capello said it would be a savings of $200-$500.

There was no public input.

Motion by Chair Bickford to close the public hearing at 7:35 p.m.; second by Selectman Jarvis. The motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis to accept personal property in the amount of $6,000 from Rich Hansell of RTH Mechanical Contractors Inc in Brentwood, NH for the donation of two gas unit heaters; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Selectman Jarvis asked TA Whittaker to send a thank you letter. TA Whittaker replied she always does, and indicated the file of thank you letters sent out in the past is upstairs.

5. Administrative Review

Recreation Director Advertisement:   – TA Whittaker said the ads are running for the position of part-time recreation director, with a final submittal date of November 14, 2009. She said there have been no applications to date.

Lot for 1772 Meetinghouse – TA Whittaker advised the Board Land Administrative Assistant David Allen has been working with the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Adjustment regarding the boundary line adjustment for the Eldridge property abutting the Meetinghouse.   Ms. Orlowicz said the matter is on the agenda for the Planning Board meeting tomorrow. TA Whittaker said the Planning Board directs the next step, which would probably be to seek a variance for the soils calculation per the town’s zoning.  Ms. Orlowicz said the chair and vice-chair of the Planning Board must step down, as they are both on the 1772 Meetinghouse Restoration Committee. She said the issue has to come before the Planning Board for that body to deny it, so it can go to the ZBA. TA Whittaker said if the ZBA approves, the Planning Board could review the boundary line adjustment at their December meeting.

Next Meeting – The Board scheduled its next meeting for November 16, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall. A budget review meeting was set previously for November 9, 2009. Chair Bickford pointed out that the Board is behind on its department head evaluations. Selectman Jarvis suggested some combination efforts i.e. budget reviews and evaluations for the daytime workshop scheduled for November 23rd, 2009.

6. Old Business

Budget Review Schedule – The Board discussed possible times to meet. Selectman Jarvis said she drew up a draft schedule for the evaluations along with budget issues, and detailed it. TA Whittaker noted that the Board needs to keep ahead of the Budget Committee’s reviews, as they are seeking Selectmen input.   She said she would draw up a schedule, and that she had put together a health insurance option package for the board’s consideration. She suggested the evening of November 23, 2009 for the compensation discussion.

Milfoil Committee – Selectman Jarvis asked about the educational forum for the Milfoil Committee. TA Whittaker said Peter Pijoan is willing to put together a video for Community Access TV. Selectman Jarvis noted that according to the 2005 video policy, put into effect when Selectman Gehl was chairperson, any Budget Committee and Board of Selectmen meetings should be filmed and broadcast. She said that would include the daytime meetings of the Board. TA Whittaker said the status of the camera is unknown at this point.

Website – Selectman Jarvis said draft versions of three sets of Board minutes are still on the website. TA Whittaker said Assistant Laura Zuzgo has been busy with sending out mass mailings for the tax map public hearings and assisting with tax bill preparation. She reminded the Board the Town has no Webmaster per se, and that department heads  rely on their assistants to keep the website as current as possible.  Sometimes other priorities have to take over such as collating a mass mailing.  Chair Bickford asked if the minutes of other boards are getting on. TA Whittaker advised that  any minutes sent to her are delegated to employees to post. 

7. New Business

2009 Tax Rate - Chair Bickford announced the new tax rate. He said, compared to the 2008 rate of $18.99, the proposed 2009 rate of $20.24 reflects an increase of $1.25. The Town rate of $6.32 is an increase of 21 cents; local education jumped $1.09 to $9.23; state education dropped eight cents to $2.28; and the county rate increased three cents to $2.41.

Bridge Aid letter – Chair Bickford noted a letter composed by the Town Administrator asking for consideration of Bridge Aid monies towards the Davis Crossing Road project. RA Fuller said they had the Town scheduled for 2012 for repair of the road. TA Whittaker said Nancy Mayville of the Department of Transportation advised the Town there could be money from the Bridge Aid Program for the Town’s share of funding of the Davis Crossing Road and Ela River Crossing project. She said it was a small window for this year’s fiscal funding. Mrs. Whittaker said she included the plans and pictures of the area in the letter, and explained that the work was an emergency.

August 4, 2009 meeting Minutes – Selectman Jarvis requested the non-public minutes of the August 4, 2009 meeting be on the next agenda.

8. Approval of Minutes

· Motion by Selectman Jarvis that the minutes of the business meeting of October 19, 2009 be approved, as amended; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

· Motion by Selectman Jarvis that the minutes of the non-public session of October 19, 2009 be accepted, as presented; second by Chair Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

9. Non-public Session
Chair Bickford indicated no other agenda items would be taken up after the non-public session.

· Motion by Selectman Jarvis at 8:26 p.m. to enter non-public session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c); second by Chair Bickford. 

A roll call was taken. Bickford – aye, Jarvis – aye.

The board returned from non-public session at 9:50 PM,

· Motion Jarvis to seal the minutes of the non public session relative to a personnel matter, second Bickford, vote 2 – 0.

10. Adjournment 

· Motion Jarvis to adjourn at 9:51 PM, second Bickford, vote 2 – 0.
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy L. Allyn 

A video recording of this meeting is on file with the Office of Town Clerk, is available for public viewing during normal business hours, and will be retained in accordance with the New Hampshire Municipal Records Board rules established under RSA 33-A:4, or for a minimum of 24 months.
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